BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council on 

Thursday 7th June 2018 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr J Mills (Chairman)

Cllr D Hooper (Vice-Chairman) 

      
Cllr G Bennett


Cllr S Misselbrook

County Councillor J Hodgson 
County Councillor J Hawkins

District Councillor J Birch

District Councillor T Pennington
District Councillor R Vint.
Also present Mr James Kershaw and Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
1.  (06.18)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllr N Boughton, 
 Cllr M Hannaford and Cllr M Perring and District Cllr J Green.
2. (06.18)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
There were none.

3. (06.18) PRESENTATION BY JAMES KERSHAW (Senior Specialist,


 South Hams District Council) on the District Council Draft Clean Air 

Strategy.

(With the agreement of the meeting agenda item 5 was moved forward.)
James Kershaw explained that the District Council were consulting on how they could improve air quality.   However, there were three locations in South Hams where the air quality failed to meet the national and international levels for Nitrogen Dioxide.  These areas were categorised as Air Quality Management Areas (AQMAs).

Once an Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) was declared the Council was under a legal duty to work with other organisations such as Devon County Council to devise an air quality action plan with the aim of alleviating the cause of the poor air quality in as short a period of time as possible.

The District Council had declared 3 air quality management areas being; 

 an area on Western Road, Ivybridge 

 an area of the A38 running through Dean Prior 

 an area of the A385 stretching from True Street Junction, Berry Pomeroy and Clay Lane, Dartington. 
The District Council realised the need to improve traffic flows to reduce congestion at peak times would significantly improve the air quality.  There were no easy solutions for the part of the A385 that ran through Berry Pomeroy Parish and a 2014 traffic survey had identified that 70% of the traffic was “through traffic”.   The District Council were promoting the use of low emission vehicles and were providing electric vehicle charging points across the South Hams.  They also hoped to promote better cycling routes, pedestrian links and better use of train stations.

Both Cllr Bennett and Cllr Misselbrook suggested that the Parish also needed better bus links.

Mr Kershaw agreed that improved bus services would help alleviate the traffic congestion and suggested that Section 106 money from local developments could be used to support local bus links but this would only last for a limited time.

A bypass for Totnes had been discussed but there was no money available for this.  Totnes Town Council had asked if the land could be allocated to prevent housing being built on the proposed route.  Mr Kershaw told the meeting that this was not in the Joint Local Plan but could be allocated within the local Neighbourhood Plans.

Mr Kershaw urged the Parish Council to let the District Council know of any ideas they had for alleviating the air quality issues.  Devon County Council currently had no plans to alleviate congestion but expected a significant fall in emissions by 2040 due to the introduction of electric vehicles.

Cllr Hodgson arrived at 7.45pm

Cllr Vint told the meeting that it was a Parish Council decision as to whether to allocate land for a bypass in their Neighbourhood Plan.  The meeting agreed that a more direct route for through traffic would solve air quality issues and Cllr Mills noted that past surveys of the Bourton Valley had shown water and clay which would make the installation of a bypass more expensive.

Mr Kershaw explained that Devon County Council carried out traffic surveys on an annual basis, with a survey of types of vehicle every 5 years; these surveys did not cover holiday periods.  The clean air strategy indicated the number of early deaths due to pollution (life years lost) of approximately 53 people per annum.

The meeting felt that the pedestrian crossing on Bridgetown Hill caused additional pollution and Mr Kershaw agreed to take this and the no right turn at True Street back to the District Council.

The Chairman thanked Mr Kershaw for his presentation and for attending the meeting.
4. (06.18)    MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Annual Parish Council held on 3rd May 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman of the meeting. 
5. (06.18)      MATTERS ARISING:
a) No Right Turn at True Street – Cllr Hodgson reported that Devon County Highways were still refusing to consider this item but the meeting noted that this might be considered as part of the District Council’s Clean Air Strategy.  Cllr Hodgson would email Cllr Hawkins concerning this.
Cllr Hooper was concerned that a “no right turn” would be installed at Blackpost Lane as part of the Great Court Farm development.  Cllr Hodgson would ask a Highways officer to come to a future Parish Council meeting.  Cllr Birch told the meeting that this was within the 106 agreement for Great Court Farm but there could be a variation to the planned works; Cllr Hodgson would look at the plans for this development.
b) Double yellow lines in Bourton Lane – Cllr Hodgson had received notification that the yellow lines would be in place shortly.
Cllr Hawkins arrived at 8.12pm

c) Weston Hall – Cllr Birch explained that it had been discovered that Weston Hall was not owned by South Hams District Council and had been part of a transfer to Liverty homes (previously DCH).  It was hoped that the application that Bridgetown Alive had made to the District Council to run this facility would now be considered by Liverty.  Cllr Misselbrook was to attend the July meeting of Bridgetown Alive.
6. (06.18) PARKFIELD CLOSE PLAY AREA.

Cllr Birch told the meeting that a site meeting had taken place at the Parkfield Close play area with Rob Sekula from South Hams District Council.  The site needed some updating but the District Council would make a contribution to the costs.
The Clerk read out an email received from Rob Sekula listing the following main points:-

· Transfer of the site would bring with it a sum of c.£20K (if the intention was to invest in renewal of the play facilities on site, and on the understanding that there would be a post installation inspection report, essentially signing off that the new equipment meets the British Standard) – this being the sum that had been earmarked for the site (albeit that this sum might not be spent on the site if a transfer is not secured – then there would be a review/prioritisation exercise).
· If a transfer was pursued, based on the approach undertaken elsewhere,  anticipated Heads of Terms would include clauses along the lines of:
i) SHDC continuing to insure (covering play equipment and safety surface) and inspect (including regular officer inspections, and annual Allianz inspection) the play equipment for a period of 2 years
ii) SHDC continuing Grounds Maintenance for a period of 2 years. 
iii) SHDC continuing to empty any existing litter/dog bins as per existing 
regime. 
· In terms of running costs:
i) Grounds Maintenance – c.£500 p/a – SHDC did not break down Grounds Maintenance/Repairs costs to a site basis, however they suggested £500 p/a for GM was reasonable.
ii) Repairs - with respect to repairs, clearly new equipment would not need repairing and would be covered by warranty. With respect to the existing equipment, any repair (e.g. welding/removal of part of existing equipment) would tend to cost c£300 for officer time, etc – but this varied year to year and was entirely dependent upon inspection/issues identified/vandalism.  
iii) 
Annual inspection (e.g. by Allianz) – c.<£250
iii) Insurance –SHDC were unable to advise in terms of the annual insurance cost for equipment – their annual public liability premium is overall for sites and they were unable to obtain a breakdown.
It was agreed that Cllr Hooper would arrange a meeting of Parish Councillors at the site.
7. (06.18) POLICE.
No incidents had been reported on the Police website.  
8. (06.18) REPORTS
Report of County Councillor Jacqi Hodgson

Copies of Cllr Hodgson’s report were circulated at the meeting.

The main points of the report were 20 recommendations from the County Council Public Health report which Cllr Hodgson told the meeting led her to believe that the County Council needed to re-invest in Youth Services.
The National Consultation on Gypsy and Traveller Sites – Cllr Hodgson would propose that a forum was set up to discuss this and would include members.

Report of County Councillor Jonathan Hawkins

Cllr Hawkins had held a number of meetings with County Highways officers and had met with the Head of Highways Meg Booth to discuss the quality of pothole repairs which was very poor.  Devon County Council had increased the pothole repair teams from 17 to 38 and Cllr Hawkins asked that photos of repairs that had not been carried out to a satisfactory standard were sent to him.
Cllr Hawkins also told the meeting that he had £500.00 available for community projects in Berry Pomeroy Parish.

Report of District Councillor John Birch

Cllr Birch had already reported on Weston Hall and the Parkfield play area and he went on to tell the meeting that as the top third of Bridgetown was in the Parish of Berry Pomeroy it had been suggested that Totnes Neighbourhood Plan Group pass on proposals for this area to the Parish Council; Cllr Birch would ask them to liaise with Berry Pomeroy. 
Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington

Cllr Pennington told the meeting that South Hams District Council had recently approved a planning application for Otter Nurseries in Marldon which would provide employment for 100 people.

Cllr Pennington also reported that he had £2,000 in his locality fund for local projects.

Report of District Councillor Robert Vint

Cllr Vint told the meeting that with the large number of planning applications coming forward, it was becoming more and more obvious as to how important Neighbourhood Plans were to Parishes; otherwise developers had a free rein.  He urged the Parish Council to continue with their Neighbourhood Plan work.
9. (06.18)   PLANNING.
Consideration was given to the following planning applications:-

1484/18/FUL – Stationing of a temporary agricultural worker’s dwelling for a period up to three years – Oakenfield Farm, Red Post Cross, Totnes TQ9 6LR

Recommend Approval.
1551/18/HHO – Householder application for proposed single storey front extension and driveway – 3 Dukes Road, Totnes TQ9 5YA

Recommend Approval.

1462/18/FUL – Erection of dry store and offices – Marlands Park, Newton Road, Totnes TQ9 6LS

Recommend Approval.

1698/17/FUL – Conversion of redundant Barn to Office – Shadrack Linhay, The Estate Offices, Shadrack, Totnes TQ9 6LR
Recommend Approval.

10. (06.18) FINANCE 
a) Payments
The following items were submitted for approval and payment at the 7th June 2018 meeting:-                                                                                                          
         £
          Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for May 2018 -  


153.72


Clerk’s Office allowance – May 
 


  
     9.00












    162.72

HMRC  - May





   
                           38.40

Community First Trading – Parish Council Insurance Premium

    286.34

Lindsey Lindley – Internal Audit





      50.00
Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   26th March 2018                                         £4,880.93
Balance on Savings A/C     3rd July 2017                                              £4,206.57


         £9,087.50
b) Report from the internal auditor on the accounts to 31st March 2018.
Copies of the Internal Auditor’s report were circulated at the meeting.  The recommendations included:-

· Initial all cheque counterfoils with the initials of all signatories in order to provide a complete authorisation trail

· Change council meeting agendas to remove ‘matters arising’; many appear to be standing items that might be better itemised separately

· Review website for good governance:

(i) finance pages are updated 

(ii) Standing Orders version check

(iii) compliance with transparency code reviewed

(iv) Data Privacy Policy (GDPR) made available when adopted
The meeting noted the contents of the internal audit report on the accounts to 31st March 2018.
c) Completion of the Annual Governance and Accountability Return for the accounts to 31st March 2018.

The Clerk presented the accounts for 2017/18 to the meeting and it was proposed by Cllr Misselbrook and seconded by Cllr Hooper and agreed by the meeting that the Chairman and Clerk sign the Annual Governance and Accountability Return for the accounts to 31st March 2018 on behalf of the Parish Council, and that the Parish Council completes the Certificate of Exemption for the External Auditor as the Parish Council’s gross income or gross expenditure did not exceed £25,000 in the year of account ended 31st March 2018.
d) Review of Parish Council assets following receipt of the insurance renewal form 2018/2019.
Following the annual renewal of the Parish Council insurance the Clerk asked members to confirm the assets held by the Parish Council.  These were agreed as:-
· 4 Bus Shelters – Longcombe, True Street, Dukes Road, Shadrack

· 2 noticeboards – Berry Pomeroy and Dukes Road
· 2 benches – one opposite the school and one by the church in Berry Pomeroy village

· Telephone Kiosk

          11. (06.18) GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATIONS (GDPR).
Members considered an email from the Parish Council’s website providers concerning additional encryption of data on the Parish Council website and the provision of Parish Council email addresses for all Councillors.
It was decided that neither of these options would be undertaken.
12. (06.18)  CORRESPONDENCE.
a) Police and Crime Commissioner  - Small Grant Scheme £80,000 in 2018 and £80,000 in 2019 with grants of £250 to £2,500 per project

b) South Hams District Council Parking Order amendments consultation from 8th June for 21 days

c) Devon County Council Libraries consultation – deadline for responses 28th July 2018.

d) South Hams District Council launch of SeaMoor Lotto website – for local good causes to raise funds

e) An invitation to the inaugural Dart Estuary Forum meeting for 6pm on the 18th June to be held in the Cary Room of Follaton House Totnes –  it was requested that a Parish representative attend the meeting on its behalf. 

f) From Cllr Hodgson - a copy of her submission in response to the public consultation on the Greater Horseshoe Bat SpD (Supplementary Planning Document). The Clerk would send a copy of this to Cllr Misselbrook.
13. (06.18) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS.
Cllr Hooper reported that the bollards at each end of Fleet Mill Lane had been damaged.  Paul McFadden the Devon Rights of Way officer had visited the site and was aware of the problem.
14. (06.18) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – (For noting only). 
There was none.

15. (06.18)  CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS - None.
16. (06.18) NEXT MEETING
5th July 2018 in the VILLAGE HALL from 7.30 pm.
The meeting closed at 9.35 pm
Signed ………………………………… 5th July 2018     (Cllr J Mills, Chairman) 
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